Brighton and Hove Allotment Federation: Site Reps Meeting 
19/09/12, Patcham Community Centre.

(NB. This was Allan Brown’s (BHAF Secretary) first Site Rep meeting and as a result he was unfamiliar with the names of individual Site Reps and the sites they are associated with. As a result several comments made over the course of the evening have not been accurately attributed to either a named individual or site. I apologise for this and will update these minutes to amend for this if feedback towards this end is received.)

In attendance:

John Burns, Steve Lucas, Anne Glow, Lynn Long, Mark Carroll, Allan Brown (Committee)

David Cooper (Council)
1. Apologies for absence
Simon Powell, Tania Johnson, Gary Johnson, Melanie Matthews. (Committee)

Naomi Marks and Rosie Barnard (Thompson Road), Vicky Heape (Larkhill), Jill Squire (Lower Roedale), Jacob Nowinski (Whitehawk), Granville Wilcock (Horsdean), Alan Langridge (Mile Oak), Derrick Bown (Walpole Road), Chris Webb (Old Waterworks) (Site Reps)

Lizzie Dean (Councillor)

2. Minutes of the last meeting

John Burns explained that a volunteer had stepped in to minute the last site rep meeting, as the BHAF was without a secretary at that point, and their notes had not yet been made available.

3. Matters arising
None – please see above.
4.  ‘ Allotment Watch’

John Burns introduced PCs Funnell & Rossi, who gave a brief talk about ‘Allotment Watch’

‘Allotment Watch’ – PC Funnell wants to set up an ‘Allotment Watch’, similar to the well known ‘Neighbourhood Watch’. She’s researched several other allotment schemes from other parts of the country and where there are similar schemes they appear to have been working very well.

A leaflet was handed out: “What is Allotment Watch? – Allotment Watch is a community based crime prevention scheme, which works on the same principles as Neighbourhood Watch but directed at allotment holders. Members can help foster a new community spirit and a belief in the community’s ability to tackle problems. At the same time you will feel more secure, knowing your gardening colleagues and surrounding neighbours are keeping an eye on your property, as well as their own.”

PC Funnell explained that ‘Allotment Watch’ is in its infancy and the first time such a system has been implemented in Brighton & Hove. Although individual sites, such as the Weald and Thompson Road, are already working with the Police and Community Support Officers, PC Funnell explained that she hoped that ‘Allotment Watch’ would pull all these individual arrangements into a coherent arrangement.

Integral to this is the ‘Community Messaging System’ – she will get email addresses from David Cooper. John Burns highlighted the fact that due to Data Protection Act, site reps would need to give specific permission for their contact details to be made available. Signatures were gathered and David Cooper took a note of which site reps were not present at the meeting, so he could contact them specifically with regards this issue. The ‘Community Messaging System’ would enable site reps to receive local, relevant information relating to allotments (For example, knowledge of a spate of shed break-ins in a particular area could be quickly disseminated to other site reps, to alert them to the fact.)

PC Funnell explained there was also a Twitter account to the same ends: ‘BNH ALLOTMENTS’ – twitter account.

It was explained to the room that stickers could be ordered from ‘Mobilise.com’, which can be attached to valuable tools and make tracking them easier in the case of them being stolen. Every sticker has a unique reference number which is entered into the mobilise.com website. Postcodes can also be etched/ engraved on tools.

It was suggested by Alan (Lower Roedale) that sheds should not be locked as they WILL get broken into.

It was suggested that we look for patterns for theft – ie. stuff missing before Sunday car boot sale at Racecourse. PC Funnell explained that Car Boot Sales and the like are continually monitored and having marked tools makes identification and retrieval much easier for all concerned.

Community Support Officer and their contact details are on the Sussex Police website.

 http://www.sussex.police.uk/your-neighbourhood/your-district/brighton-and-hove
101 is the non-emergency police phone number.

Peter Ferris (the Weald) spoke briefly about how the system is working on their site. The site is regularly patrolled and they use invisible markers to label tools. It is hoped that ‘Allotment Watch’ will build on and consolidate the positives already experienced on several sites across the city. 

David Cooper – Thompson Road, has had a number of problems. The two female site reps often feel threatened by anti-social behaviour etc. They are now working with community PSO and appreciate the working relationship.

The issue of keys to allotment sites was raised. It is hoped that pulling together all the information under one site will help PSO’s know which officers has keys etc. Ultimately it would be useful if they had keys or at least had contact details for specific site reps.

5.   Allotment Strategy Review.
John Burns outlined details of the upcoming ‘Allotment Strategy Review’ to the floor. It was explained that an initial meeting has already taken place with Gillian Marston (Head of City Infrastructure) and details of the selection process for the team representing the BHAF outlined. List of candidates read out.

Alan Philips, Russ Howarth, Mark Carroll, Allan Brown, Anne Glow, Simon Powell

Gillian’s most recent email regarding the likely starting date of strategy process was read out. (NSALG representation, Food Partnership and representation from ‘Health’)

Richard (Moulscoombe) raised the issue of representation – in response to the broader issue of proper representation the idea of Allotment Associations was raised by both committee members and David Cooper. Allan Brown outlined how it was hoped that representation would be achieved, discussing that numbers for the actual meetings were limited to five on each side, but that there would be several initiatives in order to seek the views and ideas of site reps and plotholders during the course of the review. 

5.   Weed & Cultivation Notices
John Burns read out a message from Gillian Marston in response to his letter outlining the concerns of several plotholders that they were upset with having received ‘unfair’ notices and the wording of those notices. Details of the last liaison meeting with David Cooper and Graeme Rolf with regards weed & cultivation notices were outlined. He explained that in response to concerns expressed by some BHAF committee members, Graeme and David agreed to draft a letter which will be going up on the BHAF website. This was read out to the floor.

“The Allotments Service has recently been carrying out inspections on allotments to ensure that cultivation, weed control and other relevant conditions have been fulfilled according to the specifications written in the Allotment Rules, in order that high standards are maintained.

We accept that many allotment holders have been upset after receiving improvement notices, and we apologise for this.  We are in the process of changing these letters to read more sympathetically.

 We have listened to the concerns of the Allotment Federation regarding inspections and to that end, future inspections will be carried out with weather and local ground conditions taken in to consideration and if in doubt, or in borderline cases, decisions to send out notices will be made erring on the side of leniency.  This should result in less improvement notices being issued in future.

These changes should not be interpreted as a license to neglect.  Notices will still be sent to allotment holders who have waste materials or structures which are outside of the rules or with plots considered to be unacceptably weedy or under cultivated.
(NB. The following discussion was fast moving and whilst every attempt was made to note specific comments, I fear I may not have fully succeeded, so I have decided to insert a synopsis of my perception of the ensuing discussion and have slightly re-grouped together comments by site reps into themes as opposed to a strict linear/ chronological record of the conversation.) 

Whilst there were some concerns about this year’s inspection process raised by some site reps, the impression gained was that many more were in support of David Cooper’s approach and several expressed the view that they had found accompanying DC on his inspection rounds to be a useful exercise and this sentiment was echoed by DC.  (No formal vote was taken.)(David Cooper asked the floor whether they found accompanying him on his inspection rounds useful. There was a positive response. He underlined the fact that he needs the site reps feedback to know specific site details and details about the circumstances of particular plot holders). This discussion highlighted that the views of individual plotholders and site reps were not necessarily in accordance. There were then several comments made about the details and mechanics of the actual procedure of notices, evictions, re-lettings etc. – my synopsis.
Guisipina (Moulscoombe Estate) mentioned how their inspections had highlighted the particularly bad plots but had reservations about the usefulness of issuing wide spread notices for minor infractions. Guisipina said that inspections should be done in the spring or the summer as at this time of year as vegetables have been harvested and they leave the beds ‘as is’ over winter. Thus they may erroneously give the impression that their plots are uncared for but in reality they are good committed growers. Others felt that cultivation rules should still apply over winter periods. 

(Guisipina also raised concerns about half plots/ full plots, she had written a letter to John Burns to this end, but it was agreed that there wasn’t the time to go into this issue at this meeting and this subject would be dealt with in greater detail during the Allotment Strategy Review.)

Amos (Roedale Valley) explained that they were dissatisfied with the feedback from and communication with the council. They said that they had done a thorough site inspection 3 months ago but have had no response from the council and as a result the site inspection would now need to be done again. David Cooper replied that despite having done two and a half months of site inspections he had been unable to get to all the sites and as a result it was unlikely that Roedale and Moulscoombe would be inspected this year.

Steve (Eastbrook Farm) brought up how difficult it is to get rid of problem tenants. He felt that there needs to be a change of policy, in order to get rid of problem tenants more efficiently and promptly.

Pete Ferris (the Weald) and a number of other site reps stated that they were pleased with the job that David Cooper has done and were fully supportive of his actions. David Cooper received a round of applause in response to a statement made by a site rep in favour of this year’s inspection process.

---------------

Site reps need to be contacted by the council officer to let them know the letters have been sent out to the tenants that they have flagged. David Cooper said this was difficult to do, due to the amount of paperwork that has to be done, in tandem with physical site inspections etc. but he made a note of this and said he would attempt to do so wherever possible in the future.

Charlie (?) Surveys are traditionally conducted in March and survey in October. He would prefer to be able to have this process ongoing. David Cooper said there is nothing preventing site reps from writing in at any time if they are having particular problems. 

Individual plot holders have to write in to allotment officer, as well as contacting their site reps, if they are experiencing any difficulties that will impact on their ability to maintain their plots to a sufficient standard. (ie. Health, change of employment or domestic arrangements etc.) If they do so, the allotment officer can put a note on the allotment database, and this information will be taken into account when site inspections take place.

Site reps need to be told when eviction letters have been handed out. David Cooper made a note that as best practise he will send out emails

Brenda said she would like to know when she can re-let plots for tenants who have been evicted. David Cooper suggested she write to him directly, as the info will be entered into the database 30 days after they have received and confirmed their eviction. 30 days after termination notice plots can technically be re-let.

The problem of new plot holders failing was again raised and the idea of a probationary period discussed. It is hoped that this is one of the issues that will be dealt with during the Allotment Strategy Review.

6.   Any Other Business
Jerry (?) brought up the idea of hiring skips to get rubbish removed. DC said he didn’t think it should come out of BHAF funds, it should be done by the allotment services, but where this has been done previously (ie the Weald) they were abused. It needs to be done by informing plotholders directly, so they know when the skip will be there and should only be on site for a limited period. 

Jerry mentioned Farley Halls (student resident halls are being redone. The contractors have approached the allotment site and offered them help to compensate for inconvenience caused. As a result it has been suggested that netting be put up all around the site as rabbits are being driven down onto the allotment site. Offered the allotment site tables, chairs etc.

David Cooper raised news about Probation/ Community Payback, thanks to Anne Glow, and this will now be happening once a month. About 12 people will be doing work on various allotments sites.

The issue of student volunteers was raised. Linda said people from American Express had been to the Weald to help on the site.

It was mentioned that details of such schemes be put up on the BHAF website.

Steve Lucas mentioned the development fund. How do you go about requesting funds? There is a form that you can download from the BHAF website. Needs updating.

The next Site Rep meeting will be on the 16th January 2013.

The venue for the AGM has not yet been decided, alternative venues are being explored. AGM will be held in the third week of March 2013. 

David Cooper raised the issue of the venue for future Site Rep meetings. A show of hands for venues was made. Patcham: 17 votes, Central Brighton (Brighthelm Centre, Friends Meeting House): 10

John Burns announced he wouldn’t be re-standing at the next AGM.

Meeting ended at about 9.30pm.

